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West Side Stories 

AquaCare Physical Therapy 
 

 Cara Konlian, MSPT/CEO of AquaCare Physical Therapy, 
was our guest presenter for the January meeting.   
  
 While AquaCare offers many different options of physical 
therapy for all types of needs, Cara spoke with out group specifi-
cally about the health of the female pelvic floor. 
 
 It’s important for women to make sure that our pelvic 
floors are strong and can support our bladders.  Often, through 
child birth and other factors, the bladder can descend into the 
vagina.  In addition, hernias can also occur in the intestine be-
tween the bladder and the vagina. 
 
Pelvic Floor Therapy May Include: 
• EMG Biofeedback for muscle reeducation 
• Manual therapy including myofascial or trigger point release, 
visceral or connective tissue manipulation. 
• Core stabilization and strengthening. 
• Pelvic floor strengthening through Kegel exercise training. 
• Instruction in correct body mechanics and instruction in avoid-
ing activities that can increase pelvic prolapse. 
 
 AquaCare has 10 locations across 
the peninsula and in Annapolis.  For ad-
ditional information, please visit their 
website at: 
https://
aquacarephysicaltherapy.com/ 
 
 A great big thank you to Cara for 
visiting and speaking about the im-
portant part of our female health. 

https://aquacarephysicaltherapy.com/
https://aquacarephysicaltherapy.com/service/pelvic-pain/
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SUNSHINE 

NOTES 

For publication in our 

next newsletter, please 

send any articles, news 

items, and Sunshine 

Notes to Mikki Madden 

@mikki.madden@wsd.k12

.de.us 

Please keep the following 

members in your 

thoughts: 

Judy Cullen laid her dear 

husband to rest.  If you 

are able, please reach out 

with a card or call to 

check on Judy.  In addi-

tion, Judy does not like 

to drive in the evening so 

she may not be attending 

many of our meetings. 

Daryl Culver is having 

mobility issues which 

keep her from attending 

our meetings as well.  

Please continue to reach 

out to her and keep her 

in your thoughts for 

healing. 

 

We had a lovely letter 

from Students in Transi-

tion thank-

ing us for 

our sup-

port. 

Congratulations to Helen Ann Smith!  She 

was the winner of our Bon Appetit Raffle! 

  

Next Book:  Little Fires Everywhere by Celeste Ng. 

Set in Shaker Heights, Ohio, in the 1990’s, it deals with 

themes of race, class, privilege, and secrecy.  Voted by 

Goodreads book readers as the 2017 fiction Book of the 

Year. 

Discussion of this book will be held on 

April 25th, 7:00 pm, at the home of 

Barbara Johnson, 28011 Barley Run, 

Seaford. 

Snacks and drinks will be provided.  

Please consider grabbing a copy (if  

you don’t already have one) and join-

ing the group for a great discussion! 

March 14: Pi Day cele-
brates the annual occur-
rence of 3/14 with math 
jokes, pi-reciting competi-
tions, and (of course) freshly 
baked pie. 

Seaford School Board  

Candidate Forum 

 

Incumbent David Tull was the only person to file 

for his open seat on the Seaford School Board.  

We will not have a forum for this election. 

https://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwibguf8t9DYAhUKtlMKHXRQBsoQjRwIBw&url=https%3A%2F%2Fsg.carousell.com%2Fp%2Flittle-fires-everywhere-celeste-ng-ebook-ibook-epub-azw3-pdf-143079244%2F&psig=AOvVaw227


TREASURER’S  

REPORT 

MARCH 2018 

 
Operating Expenses Acct: 

Beg. Bal. = $1455.58 

Income =  $338.00 

      Nov. Dinner = $228.00 

      Dues = $100.00 

Expenses = $220.15 

      Manor House = $220.15 

      Ending Balance =     

  $1573.43 

 

Scholarship Account: 

Beg. Bal = $4510.28 

Income = $0.40(interest) 

Raffle = $635.00 

TOTAL = 635.40 

Expenses = $0.00 

Ending Balance =     

  $5145.68 

 

Respectfully Submitted: 

Ellen Wright 

Treasurer 
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The scholarship committee is always looking for help with 

their task of interviewing and selecting our next qualified 

candidates.  Interviews will start the first week of May this 

year.  If you are interested, or even have a few questions 

prior to committing, please contact Lisa Tobin. 

AAUW’s report Deeper in Debt: Women and Student 
Loans estimates that women hold almost two-thirds 
($833 billion) of the country’s $1.3 trillion student debt. 
This isn’t just a student problem – it’s a gender inequity 
problem, and it impacts us all. As a nation, we rely on 
women to add to and strengthen our economy. That can’t 

happen under mountains of student debt. 
 Ask your members of Congress to support legislation that would make 

college more affordable for all students and help millions of borrowers 

across the country pay off their student debt!   

 AAUW’s research reveals that women take on larger student loans 
than do men. And because of the gender pay gap, they have less dis-
posable income with which to repay their loans after graduation, re-
quiring more time than men to pay back their student debt. That 
means that those with the least amount of resources are bearing the 
brunt of student debt in the United States.  
We need diverse solutions that address the challenges students, espe-

cially  women, face before, during, and after college. Congress must 

pass legislation that would: 

•Protect Pell grants and ensure that they work for all stu-

dents 

•Support income-driven repayment approaches that reflect 

borrowers’ realities 

•Address additional costs students face beyond tuition, in-

cluding child care 

•Fight to eliminate the pay gap 

•Improve data collection and transparency 
Take action today: send a message to your U.S. Senators and Repre-
sentative that urges them to enact policies that end the cycle of student 
debt!  



March Presidents Report 

The daffodils are blooming but the winter continues. Hopefully 
we will get through our March meeting without a weather-
related cancellation; then I think we will be in the clear! The 
Delaware State Convention is hosted by the Middletown Branch 
this year and it is being held at St. Andrew’s School in Mid-
dletown this Saturday, March 10th. I will be attending, and I en-
courage others to join me. They have several very interesting 
speakers lined up and we will also be voting on a new slate of 
state officers. 

Pat has distributed the geranium sale information. For the past 
several years we have sold approximately 2,200 geraniums with 
a profit of $1 per plant. Our geraniums are an easy sell. All you 
need to do is call your friends, neighbors and co-workers and 
obtain their order. They will pay when they pick-up, so you don’t 
have to worry about collecting money. The one thing we will re-
mind you to do is to get their phone number so that you can call 
and remind them of the pickup date. A cell phone number is 
best so that if they forget to come, we can call them the day of 
the sale with a reminder. This is our primary scholarship fund-
raiser so let’s make it a record-breaking sale. 

Barbara has been selecting some very interesting books for our 
book group. The group meets every other month opposite our 
general meeting. The dinners and discussions are always lively 
and lots of fun. It would be great to see more members partici-
pate. 

Jeannie Gandek let me know that no one has filed for Seaford 
School Board besides the incumbent, so we will not be needed to 
organize a candidate forum this year. Our next meeting will be 
March 28th at 6 pm at the Manor House. As usual there will be a 
nice dinner and program. Please bring a guest! 



WILL YOU COMMIT TO FIGHTING BACK 
FOR STUDENTS' RIGHTS? 

Plain and simple: students should be able to go to schools free from sex dis-
crimination. 

But U.S. Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos has already taken action to roll 
back protections for survivors of sexual assault under the law. The Depart-
ment of Education has stated that it plans to change Title IX’s regulations, 
which could weaken students’ civil rights and federal enforcement of Title IX. 
They’ve indicated the process could start as early as this month. We’re ready 
to fight back. Are you? 

Instances of sexual violence and discrimination interfere with students’ ability 
to learn, and they have no place in our schools. We must speak out 
against any attacks on Title IX that attempt to diminish protections 
for students. 

1. Visit our AAUW website to read up on Secretary DeVos’ actions 
and what they mean for equitable access to education for women 
and girls. 

2. Then, pledge to take part in AAUW’s campaign to protect Title 
IX. W e’ll provide you w ith tim ely rem inders, tools, talking points, 
and resources you need to make your voice heard once the Department of Ed-
ucation kicks off the regulatory process. 

Now is our opportunity to let the Department of Education know we won’t 
stand for any rollbacks to students’ Title IX rights. Commit to speaking up to 
protect equity in education during this critical time. 

http://salsa4.salsalabs.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=%2BOEBkF7pqOS254nLZbcH%2FeP91NVknJSk
http://salsa4.salsalabs.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=pkWC4Anex9jE2WnfTid6WuP91NVknJSk
http://salsa4.salsalabs.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=pkWC4Anex9jE2WnfTid6WuP91NVknJSk
http://salsa4.salsalabs.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=pkWC4Anex9jE2WnfTid6WuP91NVknJSk
http://salsa4.salsalabs.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=DuFuDYwVz99lm9fHty03ruP91NVknJSk
http://salsa4.salsalabs.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=DuFuDYwVz99lm9fHty03ruP91NVknJSk


HB3. Family leave –Sponsor Heffernan.  

 This bill was introduced last session but did not advance.  It is reintroduced this ses-
sion Summary: The bill requires that all full-time employees of the State, including em-
ployees of school districts, continuously in the employ of the state for at least one year, 
shall be eligible for 12 Weeks of paid leave upon the birth or adoption of a child 6 years 
of age or younger. Both parents would be eligible for such leave. Employees shall con-
tinue to have the right, as they do under current law, to use accrued sick leave for ma-
ternity and paternity purposes. This legislation leaves intact the rights of persons 
adopting a child over 6 years of age to take unpaid leave. Due to lack of adequate paid 
family leave policies, many parents must return to work sooner than is optimal for the 
health of mothers (in the case of biological birth) and children. Granting paid leave will 
contribute to the establishment of parent-child bonds, breastfeeding establishment, 
and allow infants to receive vaccines and develop stronger immune systems prior to 
entering daycare. Further, a more generous leave policy will increase the productivity 
of workers and reduce employee turnover. This Act takes effect January 1, 2019.  

HB 283: Equal Rights Amendment. --Sponsor Longhurst.  

Summary: This is the first leg of an amendment to the Delaware Constitution to pro-
vide equal rights on the basis of sex. There is no Equal Rights Amendment to the Unit-
ed States Constitution. While Congress passed the Amendment in 1972, it was not rati-
fied by the requisite number of states by the 1982 deadline. Delaware, however, was 
one of the first states to ratify the Amendment. About half of the states across the coun-
try have passed Equal Rights Amendments to their state constitutions in order to pro-
vide protection against discrimination based on sex. Without an Equal Rights Amend-
ment, women’s rights and protections are limited. This Amendment is necessary to cor-
rect a constitutional shortcoming, reduce sex-based disparities and to codify our State’s 
value of equality.  



AAUW-DE Response: 

Any help in the way of contacting legislators and 
asking for their support with these bills will be 
appreciated by the sponsors of the bills. If you 
have an upcoming branch meeting or a newslet-
ter  please consider including the bills.  Other-
wise, you might want to email your members 
with the information and asking them to sup-
port the bill by sending an email to their State 
representatives.  You might also want to write a 
letter to the editor telling of the importance of 
the bill and of AAUW's support. I will try to pull 
together some talking points and get them out to 
you early next week.  The sponsors for HB3 and 
HB283 are listed below.  If your representative 
is one of the sponsors, you might want to email 
them to thank for their support.  If you don't see 
your representative listed, please email and ask 
for their support. 

 HB3  Sponsor: Heffernan   

Additional Sponsor(s):  Sen.McDow ell, Henry   

Co-Sponsor(s) 

Sen. Cloutier , Lopez, Townsend 
Reps. Baum bach, Bennett, Bentz, Bolden, Keeley,  

Kowalko, Longhurst, Lynn, Paradee, Potter, B. Short, Spiegelman, K. Wil-
liams 

HB 283 Sponsor:Longhurst   

Additional Sponsor(s): Sen. Hansen, Henry, McBride, Townsend  

Co-Sponsor(s):      

Sen. Bushweller, Cloutier, Ennis, Lopez, Marshall, McDowell, Poore, 
Sokola, Walsh 

http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=97
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=133
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=227
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=14
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=117
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=13
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=252
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=55
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=42
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=332
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=138
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=176
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=359
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=317
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=355
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=37
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=12
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=169
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=198
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=198
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=359
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=3212
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=227
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=87
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=13
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=2
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=14
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=5
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=117
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=294
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=133
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=249
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=90
http://legis.delaware.gov/LegislatorDetail?personId=3131


 



 

How to “SELL” our Geraniums 

It can be uncomfortable asking friends and family to purchase anything we are selling.  From 

troop cookies to raffles, it feels like someone, somewhere is asking for money to support this or 

that.  How do we add ourselves to the mix and increase our sales in order to support our schol-

arships.  Here’s a few tips to approach this dilemma: 

Make a list.  I know  this sounds silly, but list those people that you see everyday/

week.  For example:  Hairdresser, waitress, bank teller, mailperson, etc…  These are often over-

looked people. 

Don’t pose a direct question, but instead, rephrase your request.  “Mary.  Your gardens are 

always beautiful. My AAUW group sells gorgeous, top-quality geraniums to support our local 

high school scholarships for deserving young ladies.  The color variety is amazing.  I just know 

you will want to take advantage of purchasing and selecting your own plants.” 

 Don’t be afraid of “NO.”  In the sales-game, NO is great!  In fact, top sellers will tell you 

that they make a game of getting as many “no’s” as possible as a competition with other col-

leagues.  It’s really a statistical numbers game.  Not EVERYONE will say no, but the MORE 

people you ask, this higher your No to YES ratio will be.  GO FOR THE NOs! 

Spring Geranium Sale 

It is that fabulous time of year again—the Geranium Sale! The spring gera-
nium sale is the major fundraiser for our Scholarship Fund. Last year we 
raised over $2000! Lakeside Greenhouses in Laurel will again be provid-
ing us with their beautiful geraniums. Craig is keeping the price the same, 
so we can stay at $4.50. 

 Important Details:  

 Selling Price: $4.50 per plant Checks or cash only 

 Vendor:   Lakeside Greenhouses in Laurel, DE 

 Size:    6-inch pots 

 Colors:   Red, White, Salmon, Pink, or Fuchsia 

 Deadline:   All orders needed by March 28th 

 Pick-up Date: Saturday April 28th 

 Time:   8:00 a.m. until 11:00 a.m.* 

 Pick-up Place:  West Seaford Elementary School 

    Parking Lot-across from Hooper’s Landing Golf Course 

Help!!! 

Help is needed for the unloading, selling, and delivering geraniums. If you can provide 

any help in these areas, let Pat Davidson know 629-4619. 



 
AAUW IS A TOP-

RAT-

JANUARY MENU:  

$14.00 for your meal 

Preset tossed salad 

Fried Shrimp with Cocktail  

        Sauce 

Baked Ham with Brown Sugar Pineapple Glaze 

Green Beans 

Sautéed Spinach 

Applesauce 

Chocolate Mousse 

Lemon Layer Cake 

Please RSVP for dinner (by 3/23) to 

Shirley Blackwell at 629-8806 or black-

well629@comcast.net. Please let Shirley 

know if you will be bringing a guest. 

AAUW membership is a great way to share a woman-centric community or-

ganization with friends and family.  Invite a wom-

an you admire to a meeting to see what we do.  

Make it casual and welcoming, without pressure 

to join.  Let the camaraderie speak for itself.  If 

you have any questions, please call or see Josie 

Hunsberger, Membership Chair. 

STATE AAUW 

INFORMATION: 

The Delaware AAUW website has a varie-
ty of information that is helpful to mem-

bership. 

You can access the website at: 

http://aauw-de.aauw.net/ 


